	MINUTE NUMBERS 



Minutes of Policy & Finance Committee

Meeting Date:

Tuesday, 26 July 2005, starting at 7.00pm

Present:

Councillor C J Holtom (Chairman)

Councillors:


In attendance:  Councillors P Ainsworth, D Berryman, I F Brown, M Fielding, J Holgate and M E Sutcliffe.

Also in attendance: Director of Finance, Director of Development Services, Corporate Services Manager, Principal Surveyor and Housing Manager.

230
APOLOGIES

Apologies for absence from the meeting were submitted on behalf of Councillor R Croasdale.

231
MINUTES

The minutes of the meeting held on 7 June 2005 were approved as a correct record and signed by the Chairman subject to the addition of the following at minute 103.

“Councillor Sherras queried whether the new financial ledger system would interface with the new Shared Service Contact Centre”.

232
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no declarations of interest.

233
ORDER OF AGENDA

The Chairman commented that the housing consultants who were due to speak at item 5 – Housing Options Appraisal – had been delayed and he had therefore brought forward other items on the agenda.  Public Participation would therefore be taken immediately before that item.

234
LEGIONELLA POLICY

The Principal Surveyor submitted a Legionella Policy for Committee’s approval.

He reminded Members that during the summer of 2002 an outbreak in Barrow-in-Furness had lead to the Local Authority and a senior employee being charged with seven counts of manslaughter.  The employee denied breaching the Health and Safety at Work Act 1974, but was found guilty and awaited sentencing following retrial on manslaughter charges after the jury could not reach a verdict.  The Authority admitted a breach of the principal act but was found not guilty of manslaughter, however action was to be brought by the Health and Safety Executive.

Ribble Valley Borough Council had previously implemented control parameters concerning the risk of exposure from the Legionella bacteria, but these control parameters did not fully comply with the approved code of practice L8 – the control of Legionella bacteria in water systems.

The report detailed where the Legionella bacteria was most prevalent and the temperatures at which it would remain dormant and those which it could not survive.

The approved code of practice, L8, applied to the Council’s undertaking as an employer and a landlord with responsibility for a property’s maintenance regime.  Ribble Valley Borough Council had numerous water systems which posed a potential risk of exposure to the Legionella bacteria.

The approved code of practice had now been adopted to ensure conformity with the current legal obligations.  The following procedures had been adopted in accordance with the ACOP:

· temperature control;

· temperature monitoring regime;

· annual inspections and maintenance;

· annual disinfection;

· site risk assessments produced by external consultant.

Members then discussed this report with particular reference to the safe temperatures of water, the involvement of the Health and Safety Executive and Environmental Health Officers in monitoring Legionella and the Council’s “duty of care” in relation to other public buildings.

RESOLVED:
That Committee

1.
note the contents of this report and approved the Legionella policy; and

2.
commend this policy to the Community Committee.

235
STATEMENT OF ACCOUNTS 2004/05

The Director of Finance submitted a written report giving the background to preparing statement of accounts and referred to the requirement to close down the account progressively earlier over the next few years.

He presented the Council’s 2004/05 accounts which were required to be approved by the Council by the 31 July 2005.  He also explained that the accounts contained a statement on internal control which best practice suggested should be signed by both the Council Leader and Chief Executive.

The Director of Finance then went through the Statement of Internal Control and the Statement of Accounts in detail emphasising where changes had taken place and highlighting particular areas of interest.  Members asked a number of questions.

RESOLVED:
That Committee

1.
approve the statement of accounts 2004/05 and the Statement of Internal Controls; and

2.
authorise the Leader of the Council and Chief Executive to sign the statement on internal control.

236
PUBLIC PARTICIPATION – AGENDA ITEM 5 – HOUSING OPTIONS APPRAISAL

Mrs Ira Wilkinson addressed Committee on this item.  She stated that she was a Council tenant and had been part of the stock options panel which had voted to agree to the transfer of Ribble Valley housing to a registered social landlord.

She stressed the number of meetings which had been held, the training given to panel members and the support given by Ribble Valley officers.  She felt that this option was the only viable route open to the Council taking into account the Council’s future finances and what was best for future generations of tenants, not just the present generation.  She urged Councillors to carefully consider the choices before them and to engage all tenants via leaflet drops and to hold a public meeting to explain the position to all concerned.

237
HOUSING OPTIONS APPRAISAL

The Chairman introduced Barry Patient from Rand Consultants, who gave a presentation on the stock condition survey.  This had been carried out on 20% of the Council’s housing stock.  He detailed the preliminary investigation which had been looked at, the life cycle of building components, the maintenance history and the issue of leaseholds, right to buy and related assets.  He also referred to future major works including kitchens, heating, bathrooms etc.

The overall result of these calculations is that it would cost the borough council £61.2m over 30 years to carry out housing stock maintenance and major repairs.

Members then asked a number of questions around the definition of voids, the current condition of Ribble Valley housing stock, whether funding would be available to housing associations in the event of transfer, the degree of “front loading”, the relationship of any improvements to the “Ribble Valley standard” and the large amounts of money earmarked for stock maintenance.

Committee then received Cris McGuinness of Penningtons who also gave details about the housing condition survey and gave a further breakdown of how the various costing had been arrived at.  In particular she referred to the amounts allocated for conversions to bedsits, car parking and fencing.

Members then asked her a number of questions including whether the Council should have improved properties and therefore put rents up, whether a housing association could afford the work highlighted in the stock condition survey, how much money was needed to borrow, why the cost was so steep for the first 10 years, whether a different formula for phasing maintenance could reduce initial costs.

Members then discussed the various options in some detail. 

***       RESOLVED:
That it be a recommendation to special Council that this Committee recommends        *** that the Council should transfer its housing stock  to a registered  social  landlord

in accordance with the wishes of the council house tenants.

238
NATIONAL NON-DOMESTIC RATES/COUNCIL TAX WRITE-OFFS

The Director of Finance sought Committee’s approval to write-off certain national non-domestic rates (NNDR) and Council Tax debts where the whereabouts of the debtor was unknown or where they were in respect of bankrupt persons.

He explained that there were now a number of cases where all recovery action had been explored and the debtor had either disappeared or had been declared bankrupt and efforts to recover the outstanding amounts had failed.  However he pointed out that even though these debts were recommended for write-off if information regarding the debtors whereabouts became available the debt could and would still be pursued.

A Councillor reminded the Director of Finance about the situation with licensed premises and whether business rates could be collected by Breweries along with their tenants rent as used to happen.  The Director of Finance gave a reply and promised he would look further into this matter.  

RESOLVED:
That Committee approved the writing off of £1,598.65 of NNDR and £15,967.38 of council tax debts where the debtors whereabouts was unknown or where they were in respect of bankrupt persons.  

239
SHARED SERVICE CONTACT CENTRE

The Corporate Services Manager submitted an update report in relation to the progress being made towards a shared service contact centre in Lancashire.  He reminded Members of the background and rationale behind the shared service contact centre.  

He reported that implementation of the project at Ribble Valley had been impeded by a number of factors, principally the lack of suitable accommodation in which to locate the telephony function and the difficulties encountered in identifying a solution that suited the Council. Ideally the telephony function needed to be housed in a discrete area away from the reception and other office areas.  Currently there was no suitable area available although in the longer term there were a number of alternative locations which could be utilised.  

Given the Council’s obligations under the partnership and the need to address the national priority outcomes, Borough Council Officers had been working closely with colleagues from Lancashire County Council and Northgate Information Systems (IT Consultants) to develop a solution that would achieve at least minimal level of implementation within these constraints.  In the short term, customer enquiries will be dealt with as currently within the specialist service environment with overflow calls routed to staff in the back office.  This option had the advantage of specialist staff continuing to bring the required level of expertise to the enquiry but makes no progress towards generic working.  This will remain an aim for achievement in the longer term.

Councillor Sherras gave his comments on this report and voiced his concern over the lack of progress being made by the Borough Council in relation to the shared service contact centre.  

RESOLVED:
That Committee 

1.
note the progress achieved so far;

2.
refer the project to the Overview and Scrutiny (Resources) Committee to carry out a wide examination of:

· the value we will get from the minimal approach compared with our £100K initial outlay and £50K pa running costs;

· what we need to do to implement a meaningful service to Ribble Valley residents comparable to that which will be provided by Lancashire County Council and the other districts;

· what we need to do to meet our Priority Outcome Commitments/requirements as stated in the IEG4.5 statement in terms of resources (funding, staff, accommodation, etc), continuing the expense (capital and revenue);

· examining the whole concept of eGovernment at Ribble Valley and our commitment or otherwise to customer service.

240
IMPLEMENTING ELECTRONIC GOVERNMENT (IEG 4.5)

The Director of Finance sought Committee’s approval to the Council’s IEG 4.5 Return which had been submitted to the Office of the Deputy Prime Minister (ODPM) on 18 July 2005.  This document had to be authorised by the E Government Steering Group which comprised of Councillors Hill, Eccleston and Knox, the Chief Executive, Director of Finance, IT Manager, Corporate Services Manager and the E Government Officer in order to achieve the due date of 18 July 2005.  Full approval was required from Committee and when this had been achieved it would be sent, along with any amendments, to the ODPM.

He reminded Committee that the Council would receive a Capital Grant of £150,000 from the Government in July/August 2005 which was awarded for a successful completion of IEG 4 in December 2004.  This would be the final payment from the ODPM as there was no more Capital Grant money available for the E Government Programme.

Councillor Sherras reiterated his concerns about the lack of progress being made in relation to implementing electronic government.

RESOLVED:
That Committee 

1.
approve the Council’s IEG 4.5 Return;  and

2.
refer the question of implementing electronic government for further discussion by the Overview and Scrutiny (Resources) Committee. 

241
RIBBLE VALLEY BOROUGH COUNCIL CITIZENS’ CHARTER 2005

Committee received a report from the Chief Executive in relation to a draft version of a Ribble Valley Citizens’ Charter with a recommendation that it be adopted by the Council.  The Charter briefly described the services the Council provided, but more importantly, the Charter informed the people what standards of service they should expect and what to do if they did not receive this standard.  

RESOLVED:
That Committee approve and adopt the Council’s Citizens’ Charter 2005.

242
LOCAL GOVERNMENT OMBUDSMAN – SUMMARY ANNUAL REPORT

Committee received the Local Government Ombudsman’s Summary Annual Report for the year ended 31 March 2005.

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted.

243
CAPITAL MONITORING 2005/06

The Director of Finance informed Members of progress to date with the current year’s Capital Programme.

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted.

244
OVERALL CAPITAL MONITORING 2005-06 

The Director of Finance informed Members of the overall progress with the Capital Programme for the current financial year.

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted.

245
REVENUE MONITORING 2005-06 

The Director of Finance informed Committee of the position for the first three months on the current year’s Revenue Budget.

RESOLVED: 
That the report be noted.

246
OVERALL REVENUE MONITORING 2005-06 

The Director of Finance informed Members of the overall position on the Revenue Budget for the first three months of the current financial year.

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted.

247
REVENUE OUTTURN 2004-05 

The Director of Finance informed Committee of the position for the 2004-05 year on the Revenue Budget as far as this Committee was concerned.

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted.

248
OVERALL REVENUE OUTTURN 2004-05 

The Director of Finance informed Committee of the provisional results of our accounts for the year ending 31 March 2005.

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted.

249
DEBTORS STATEMENT AND ACCOUNTS RECOVERY

Committee were informed of the debts outstanding on business rates, council tax and sundry debtors.

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted.

250
CARAVAN COMPENDIUM “A GUIDE TO POLICY AND IMPLEMENTATION”

Committee received a report which informed Members of a recent item considered at Planning and Development Committee in relation to a Caravan Compendium “A Guide to Policy and Implementation”.  This matter had been considered by a recent Planning and Development Committee and had been adopted by that Committee.

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted.

251
TREASURY MANAGEMENT 2004-05 

The Director of Finance informed Committee of the 2004-05 Treasury Management operations which included borrowing requirements, investments and prudential indicators.

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted.

252
BUDGET WORKING GROUP

Committee received the minutes of the meeting of the Budget Working Group which had been held on 20 June 2005.

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted.


The meeting closed at 10pm.

If you have any queries on these minutes please contact Marshal Scott (414430).
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